Delaware Redevelopment Authority

Meeting Minutes

Location:
Office of the Governor



Carvel State Office Building

Date:

October 3, 2006


Meeting was brought to order by the Chair, Tom McCarthy, at 11:02 am. Members present included Brian Cunningham, Carrie Casey, Jeff Dayton, Jeffrey Bross, General Arthur Episcopo, John Casey, Jr., Lt. Colonel Chris Prosser, Senator David Sokola, and Lynne Howard. Staff present included Kate Finnerty and Keith Warren. Also in attendance was Rich Puffer representing Representative Robert Gilligan. Absent was Representative Pamela Maier.


Tom McCarthy welcomed everyone to the meeting of the Delaware Redevelopment Authority. He then asked all members to state their name and affiliation. He acknowledged the presence of Mr. Paul Oskvarek from the Department of Defense. Tom McCarthy asked if everyone had the opportunity to review the minutes of the August 2nd meeting and thanked all those in helping to set up that meeting and the subsequent tour of the Kirkwood Army Reserve Center. 


Jeffrey Bross made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted. All responded in the affirmative and the minutes of the August 2nd meeting were approved. 


Tom McCarthy turned the meeting to Kate Finnerty to discuss the process overview. 

Presentation


Kate Finnerty began with a PowerPoint presentation (hard copy) entitled  Delaware Redevelopment Authority: The Major Robert Kirkwood United States Army Reserve Center, Redevelopment Plan, Process Overview. This presentation included DRA responsibilities and timelines, a review of the comments received, and details of the requirements for the redevelopment plan. 


In addition to the hard copy presentation, Kate Finnerty further noted the outreach conducted by the DRA members to the public including: an article in the News Journal, a public service announcement, postings in local community centers, two articles and an advertisement in the Mill Creek Community News, press releases, letters from individual DRA members, emails to interested members of the public from the DRA and DSHA, and the information posted on the DEDO and Government Information Center websites. Kate Finnerty has kept a record of all community outreach conducted to date and will include the list in the redevelopment plan. 


Tom McCarthy noted that the DRA has at least met all the minimum requirements required by the federal government. 


Senator Sokola mentioned that he feels the DRA has gone further than the required level of outreach, meeting the spirit of the law. 


Jeffrey Bross noted the accessibility of the information available via the website. 


Kate Finnerty noted that all minutes are posted and are available on the website, as are  floor plans and any additional documents relating to the facility. 


Kate Finnerty outlined the path forward for members regarding the process for making a determination as to the best use for the property. Steps include summarizing the potential uses as submitted by members of the public and interested stakeholders, setting a list of criteria for consideration, including both economic development as well as homeless needs for the surrounding area, making a final recommendation for the property, and providing for additional public comment. Kate further noted the DRA must define what it believes to be the best use. Kate also noted that a recommendation for homeless use will allow the DRA to decide which entity receives the title to the property. However, any other recommendation that is not homeless related will allow the Federal Government to determine who receives the title. 


General Episcopo asked if the amount of public feedback, including letters with suggestions, was a normal or realistic number.


Paul Oskvarek replied that this property has generated more interest from the public due to the extensive level of public outreach by the DRA.


Jeffrey Bross indicated his understanding that the DRA is not bound by the suggestions submitted during the public outreach period.


Kate Finnerty agreed that the DRA may make a recommendation of its own, not based on any of the Notices of Intent received during the public outreach period. 


Kate Finnerty submitted to the group an example of a previous recommendation completed by another Local Redevelopment Authority in 1996. The “Collier Report” was passed around the table for the members to review. 


Kate Finnerty, Senator Sokola and Jeffrey Bross all noted the simplicity of the report and Senator Sokola further noted the absence of an environmental component. 

Kate Finnerty indicated that the 2005 BRAC round is following a different set of federal guidelines than the 1996 round, which probably accounts for the difference.


Lt. Col. Prosser remarked the DRA must take a good look at any final facility or environmental studies completed and examine the truthfulness of those reports in order to determine if any further studies will be required. 


Tom McCarthy asked if there was any value in issuing a prompt to the Army Corps of Engineers that would help to speed up the process.


Paul Oskvarek indicated they could if they desired, but that the study will be complete when it is complete, indicating the prompt would probably not make a difference. 


John Casey asked if the Philadelphia Corps were performing the study.


Jeffrey Bross indicated he believed it was the Louisville Corps. 


Paul Oskvarek noted the 270 day timeframe is a guide for the service to make a determination on remediation, but that is not a hard timeline, and may be a bit shorter or longer in length. 


Lt. Col. Prosser noted the budgeted funding for the new Army Reserve Center is in the Fiscal ’09 budget, and that it should be approximately 18 months from calendar year 2009 when the new facility is completed and the existing facility vacated. 


Kate Finnerty commented that she made it clear to those who inquired with the DRA that the facility would not actually become available until approximately 2010 or 2011. 


Tom McCarthy thanked Kate Finnerty for her presentation and introduced Paul Oskvarek again to discuss what resources are available from the Department of Defense to assist the DRA.

Federal Resources Available

Paul Oskvarek explained he is from the Office of Economic Adjustment, which is an office within the Department of Defense. He went on to explain that his mission is to work with communities impacted by DoD activities and ensure those communities are resourced with the proper information and funding to respond appropriately to the changes within their jurisdictions. He passed out information entitled “Responding to Change” and indicated it is also available on the web. 


Paul Oskvarek noted that planning money is available to the DRA and that grant money is awarded based on need. He further noted that his office will work with the DRA to determine eligibility and need of funding. 

Discussion


Carrie Casey asked if money was available on an on-going basis throughout this process. 


Paul Oskvarek indicated that money is available only during the planning phase and that it stops completely at the implementation of any type of redevelopment initiative. 


Jeffrey Bross asked if an economic development benefit was present, where would the proceeds go. 


Paul Oskvarek indicated any funding obtained as a result of an economic development benefit would go to the Army. 


Jeffrey Bross asked how quickly the DRA could obtain the funding if the DRA requested a study be conducted. 


Paul Oskvarek indicated that if the DRA qualified with the need for the resources, they could most likely have the funding to proceed within one to two months. 


Tom McCarthy asked Paul Oskvarek if he was familiar enough to advise the group what they should do at a minimum to proceed.


Paul Oskvarek indicated he had not seen the actual site yet and was unable to do so.


Lt. Col. Prosser indicated a desire to use a consultant to study the feasibility and cost associated with the facility in order to know what portion(s) of the structure will be usable. 


Jeffrey Bross questioned whether the facility and site could be used for dual purposes including a public use as well as a portion designated as a for-profit use.


Kate Finnerty noted that HUD would accept purchase with money diverted toward homeless vouchers.  This concept was proposed in an NOI.


Paul Oskvarek acknowledged Kate’s comment, but indicated the Army would most likely not accept such a use. 


Brian Cunningham questioned the need for a cost assessment for each of the proposed ideas for future use. 


Lt. Col. Prosser indicated he believed the need does exist for such cost studies. 


Lynne Howard asked how long each study would take to complete.


Jeffrey Bross noted that 90 – 130 days would not be unlikely to undertake such studies. 


Tom McCarthy noted the time of 12:00pm and indicated those who need to leave at this time should do so and that the meeting would take no longer than 15 additional minutes. 


Tom McCarthy asked Paul Oskvarek to walk the group through the process of reimbursements for studies. 


Paul Oskvarek indicated DoD’s preference to provide grant money up front. He indicated they can reimburse, but that is not their preferred method. He further noted his office has a procedure, or invitation, to apply for grants and to help determine the need for such funding. He also noted that once the DRA officially applies for grant money, they will have already determined the need and the funding amount prior to the application process. The grant is a 90/10 federal/local match.


Lt. Col. Prosser indicated the DRA could work together with state agencies to complete a facility assessment.


Tom McCarthy referenced the group to page 22 of the booklet “Responding to Change” indicating an overview on studies the DRA could utilize for the facility and asked the members to please take a look at it. 


Lynne Howard noted New Castle County’s current position with its libraries and asked the members to keep that in mind as they proceed. She noted several requests received during the public comment period suggested library use for the facility. 


Lt. Col. Prosser mentioned the storm water retention issue in the area the facility is located and urged remediation of this issue sooner rather than later. He indicated they could possibly move forward with this issue now and progress could begin down this path in two years possibly. 


Lynne Howard mentioned the need to figure out an overall plan for the site first and then decide what portion may be used for storm water management. 


Jeffrey Bross asked the date of the next meeting. 


General Episcopo asked when it would be decided what type of study to undertake.


He then suggested Tom McCarthy and Kate Finnerty meet with the DoD to discuss potential ideas and a path forward and then make a recommendation to the members of the DRA.


Jeffrey Bross seconded the motion and all agreed. 


Tom McCarthy adjourned the meeting at 12:20pm

Meeting Minutes prepared by Keith Warren
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